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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 29 June 2016
1pm – 4.20pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Karen Brennan, Dr Malcolm Brynin, Professor Nick Buck, Professor Joan Busfield, Adrian Chira, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Osei Downes, Professor Maria Fasli, Dr Matt Ffytche, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Sherrie Green, Professor Roger Hawkins, Professor Eddie Higgs, Ruairi Hipkin, Dr Timo Jűtten,  Dr Nancy Kula, Professor Heather Laurie, Professor Simon Lucas, Professor Roderick Main, Andrew McIntosh, Dr Dom Micklewright, Richard Murphy, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Professor David Pevalin, Professor Jules Pretty, Rhoda Quist, Dr Chris Saker, Professor Abdellah Salhi, Dr Vikki-Jo Scott, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Phil Terry, Professor Graham Underwood, Professor Gianluigi Vernasca, Cathy Walsh, Professor Geoff Ward, Professor Geoff Wood

	
	

	Apologies
	Shola Akinyemi,  Dr Ilaria Boncori, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Michael Fry Dr Valerie Gladwell, Professor Jo Jackson, Professor Noam Lubell, Stephen McAuliffe, Professor Christine Raines, Dr Kate Rockett, Professor Leon Rubin, Professor David Sanders

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Professor Christian Ghiglino (for Dr Kate Rockett), Emma Hardy, Andrew Keeble, Rachel Lucas, Susie Morgan, Vanessa Potter, Alex Seabrook, Richard Stock, Dr Sonia Virdee, Nicola Water (for items 11 and 12)

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor recorded his thanks to the ex-officio, elected and student members of Senate, whose terms of office would finish at the end of the academic year. Senate noted the valuable contributions of the student members during the year and thanked Professor David Sanders, whose term as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) would end on 31 July 2016. 
Senate approved verbal recommendations by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) relating to Rules of Assessment changes for (i) programmes of study in the School of Health and Human (BSc Sports Therapy, BSc Sports Therapy (Including Year Abroad) & BSc Sports Therapy (Including Placement Year)) for 2015-16, and (ii) paragraphs 3.3.3 and 3.3.4 of the standard Undergraduate Rules of Assessment for 2016-17 in relation to the inclusion of references to Diplomas of Higher Education and other level 5 awards, on the understanding that the final wording would be provided at the next meetings of Education Committee and Senate.

	94/16
95/16

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 20 April 2016.
	96/16

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	97/16

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	98/16

	
	

	Senate Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

· Item 2(a), Formal Business
· 16(a), Education Committee

· 18, Student Numbers and Postgraduate-Undergraduate Mix
	99/16

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/16/25)

	

	Amendments to Ordinances 45 and 46


	

	Recommended to Council
	that, following a review of the Principal Regulations for Higher Degrees, that amendments be made to Ordinance 45 (External Examiners) and Ordinance 46 (Boards of Examiners), as set out in appendices 1 and 2 of paper S/16/25, with effect from 2016-17.


	100/16

	Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities – Proposed Change of Name


	

	Recommended to Council
	that the name of the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities in the School of Philosophy and Art History be changed to the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre (ISC), with effect from 2016-17. 


	101/16

	Criminology Research Centre – Proposed Change of Name


	

	Recommended to Council
	that the name of the Criminology Research Centre in the Department of Sociology be changed to the Centre for Criminology, with effect from 2016-17.


	102/16

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Government

	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Lawrence Ezrow be appointed as Head of the Department of Government for the following period: 
1/8/16 to 31/7/19

	103/16

	Appointment of the Head of the School of Law

	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Andrew Le Sueur be appointed as Head of the School of Law for the following period: 
1/1/17 to 31/7/19

	104/16

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Psychology

	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Paul Hibbard be appointed as Head of the Department of Psychology for the following period: 
1/1/17 to 31/7/19

	105/16

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Sociology

	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Andrew Canessa be appointed as Head of the Department of Sociology for the following period: 
1/8/17 to 31/7/20

	106/16

	Re-appointment of the Head of the Department of Economics

	

	Recommended to Council
	that Dr Katharine Rockett be re-appointed as Head of the Department of Economics for the following period: 
1/8/16 to 31/7/18
	107/16

	
	

	Senate

Noted
	Senate noted a minor change to Appendix 5, Annex 1, paragraph 2 of paper S/16/25.
	108/16

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/16/26)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.
	109/16

	
	
	

	Senate

Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor provided an update to Senate on the actions taken since the outcome of the referendum on the UK’s membership of the European Union (EU). The Registrar and Secretary would lead a group to coordinate the University’s response to the decision that the UK would leave the EU. Senate members noted the range of actions already undertaken and the University’s approach. 

Senate considered a verbal update on the partnership with South Essex College and approved the recommendation to terminate the University’s partnership with the College, noting that the last University of Essex entry would be October 2016 and that the University would continue to work with the College until such time as all students on Essex-validated programmes had completed their studies. 
	110/16
111/16

	
	

	TEACHING EXCELLENCE FRAMEWORK (S/16/27)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Claire Nixon (Head of Quality and Development), which provided a summary of the points contained within the recently published White Paper: Success as a Knowledge Economy: Teaching Excellence, Social Mobility and Student Choice, particularly the plans for the proposed Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF).
	112/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate considered the implications for the University and the actions needed in response to the proposals, which included a renewed focus on retention and on students earning good degrees and further improvements in graduate employability outcomes. The University was preparing a response to the TEF technical consultation and identifying opportunities to put forward staff as TEF panel members or assessors. Senate members were encouraged to submit applications to become assessors. Progress would continue to be monitored in relation to the Higher Education and Research Bill, taking advantage of opportunities to engage with the legislative process where intervention, either as an institution, in partnership with others, or through Universities UK, would have an impact.
During discussion, there was clarification in relation to the proposed tiers in the TEF. As a result of the recent successful QAA Higher Education Review outcome, the University met expectations but areas for improvement remained student retention, students earning good degrees and graduate employment. 
	113/16
114/16

	
	
	

	LEARNER ANALYTICS (VERBAL UPDATE)

	
	
	

	Received
	A presentation by Professor Aletta Norval (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Education), which provided an update to Senate members on the purpose and progress of the project to introduce learner analytics at the University.
	115/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate supported the development of the project and noted the envisaged benefits in enabling access by both staff, particularly personal tutors, and students to a range of real time data in order to target tailored action in support of student success. It was noted that there were a number of issues that needed further consideration as the project developed, including the ethical and legal use of data, phasing of introduction and the extent to which accessing learner analytics would be optional or required.
	116/16

	
	
	

	PROVIDING A TRANSFORMATIONAL EDUCATION EXPERIENCE: STUDENT ATTAINMENT AND ENHANCEMENT (S/16/28)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor Aletta Norval, Professor Jules Pretty (Deputy Vice-Chancellor), Dr Sonia Virdee (Director of Strategic Planning and Change) and Stephen Bland (Planning and Information Officer), which provided analysis of the impact and relevance of students’ prior achievement on their success while studying at Essex.
	117/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the diversity of backgrounds, prior experience and achievement of our students, who came from all over the globe to study at Essex. Within this broad context, the focus needed to be on what could be done and what support could be targeted in order to deliver the transformational education set out in the Strategic Plan. During discussion, Senate members noted that, in some cases, students with similar entry profiles achieved different outcomes across Departments, which could be attributed to a number of factors, such as the academic discipline, the rules and methods of assessment and the nature of an independent learning environment. It was important for the data to be considered within the broader context. Tariff was important but not the sole indicator of merit and potential.
	118/16

	
	
	

	INTERIM REPORT ON MODULE OPTIONALITY (S/16/29)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Dr David Penman (Deputy Dean, Education, Faculty of Science and Health) and Jenny Wilders (Student Progress Officer, Academic Section), which set out interim recommendations regarding the degree of module optionality in taught programmes of study and related issues.
	119/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the commitment to optionality in the curriculum, alongside the importance of safeguarding academic coherence, compliance with external requirements and the need to ensure effective information being made available to students. Data modelling would be undertaken over the summer of 2016 to support the preparation of the final recommendations to Senate. In the meantime, it was agreed that Departments should continue to review optionality within their programmes of study over the summer in accordance with the proposed approach set out in the paper, with a view to the final recommendations being considered by Senate in November 2016 ahead of the annual update process for modules taught in 2017-18.   
	120/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations contained in paper S/16/29 be approved.
	121/16

	
	
	

	PROPOSED 2016-17 ACTION PLANS
	

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/16/30)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor Aletta Norval, which set out the proposed Education Action Plan (EAP) for 2016-17.  
	122/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Norval provided an overview of the actions contained in the proposed EAP, which were supported by Senate members during discussion.
	123/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed Education Action Plan be approved, as set out in paper S/16/30.
	124/16

	
	
	

	RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/16/31)


	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor Heather Laurie (Pro-Vice-Chancellor Designate, Research), which set out the proposed Research Action Plan (RAP) for 2016-17.  
	125/16

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	Professor Laurie provided an overview of the actions contained in the proposed RAP, which built on the foundations established through the implementation of the current year’s action plan and aimed both to consolidate improvements and to maintain momentum. Alongside the need to produce four pieces of work at 3* level for the Research Excellence Framework (REF), the additional need to support staff in the delivery of 4* publications was discussed and Senate members supported the proposed actions. 
	126/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed Research Action Plan be approved, as set out in paper S/16/31.
	127/16

	
	
	

	STUDENT ATTENDANCE: PROPOSED REVISED PROGRESS PROCEDURES FOR TAUGHT PROGRAMMES OF STUDY (S/16/32)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Dr David Penman and Wendy Clifton-Sprigg (Deputy Director of Academic Services, Student Administration and Policy), which sought approval for the Progress and Appeals Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study for 2016-17 in light of the experience of the second year of operating the revised attendance monitoring framework.
	128/16

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	The proposed changes had been subject to extensive consultation with Departments and students and sought to address issues that had arisen in the operation of the procedures during 2015-16, particularly relating to the definition of the unsatisfactory level of attendance, the monitoring checkpoints, enhanced flexibility over meetings with students and clarification relating to discretion for Departments depending on stage of study and marks profile.

Senate reaffirmed the importance of student attendance and noted again the research that demonstrated the clear link between attendance and success. It was agreed that the language in the definition of ‘unsatisfactory attendance’ should be amended for 2016-17 as set out below:

‘In general terms, unsatisfactory attendance that falls short of the expected standard refers to any unauthorised absence from any timetabled event related to a course or module. Attendance that falls short of the expected standard Unsatisfactory attendance, for the purpose of the operation of the Progress Procedures, is defined as follows: 
For all taught students (undergraduate and postgraduate) 

· Zero attendance at any teaching event for a two-week period (thereafter continued non-attendance for a further one-week period would be considered to be ‘unsatisfactory’) (described in the Progress Procedures as ‘non-attendance’) 

For first and second year undergraduates

Attendance at less than 50 per cent of teaching events for the same module and attendance at less than 50 per cent of all teaching at course level, in the monitoring period (a minimum of two weeks) (described in the Progress Procedures as ‘unsatisfactory level of attendance’). 

For all other undergraduates

· Attendance at less than 50 per cent of teaching events for the same module and attendance at less than 45 per cent of all teaching at course level, in the monitoring period (a minimum of two weeks) (described in the Progress Procedures as ‘unsatisfactory level of attendance’).

All the above refers to unauthorised absences. Exceptionally, at the start of the academic year, students can trigger the first step in the Progress Procedure based on one week’s unsatisfactory attendance. This is designed to enable early identification of any concerns
	129/16
130/16

	
	There was clarification of the requirements in relation to early assessment. Senate noted that, in the Autumn term, the ability of Departments to exercise discretion, and more effectively identify students who would benefit from attending a meeting related to attendance, was limited by the availability of information on the submission of assessed work and marks. The University’s assessment policy currently committed Departments ‘to provide students with formative practice in each mode of assessment’ and it had been policy since 2008 that every level 4 full year and Autumn term module should contain an early assessment opportunity, providing feedback before the end of the Autumn Term on individual student performance to allow additional support to be targeted at an early stage. Senate reaffirmed the policy, noting that there would be a review of early assessment policy during 2016-17, which would be submitted for consideration and approval by Senate at the appropriate point.

During discussion, Senate members noted the clarification in relation to departmental discretion, the importance of continuing to collect data regarding lecture attendance and the commitment to providing mechanisms to support students with disabilities. Members were supportive of the revised procedures, noting that the Attendance Monitoring Steering Group would continue to meet during 2016-17 to keep the implementation of the Progress Procedures under review and consider any required future revisions.
	131/16

132/16



	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the Progress Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study be approved, as set out in the paper S/16/32, with effect from 2016-17, subject to the revisions described above.
In accordance with Ordinance 15 (paragraph 15), Ruairi Hipkin requested for his dissent in relation to the recommendations to be recorded.  
	133/16

	
	
	

	CONTRACTS OF EMPLOYMENT (S/16/33)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Nicola Waters (HR Manager), which set out new contracts of employment for consideration and recommendation to Council for fixed term employees, Graduate Teaching Assistants, Graduate Demonstrators and Graduate Laboratory Assistants (GTAs/GDs/GLAs) and new agreements for casual workers.
	134/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that the proposed new contracts were part of the work that began in summer of 2015 in order to set out the basis for the employment relationship with clearer use of language, reduce the number of contract types and standardise contracts, address inconsistencies and simplify processes. Following agreement by Council in February 2016 of new contracts for permanent academic and professional staff, these new contracts covered fixed term academic and professional staff; Graduate Teaching Assistants/Graduate Demonstrators/Graduate Lab Assistants and new agreements for casual workers. Senate noted the new contracts would only be used for new joiners or those moving jobs and the aim was to ensure that anyone working at the University who was an employee in law (and potentially coming into contact with students) had an employment contract and HR would in future issue all contracts centrally. In addition to new contracts, comprehensive guidance on the contractual relationships used at the University would be provided. Consultation had been undertaken with the recognised trade unions.
During discussion, the following was covered:

· There was clarification regarding the position for staff on fixed-term contracts in relation to probation and to the contractual position within the context of broader employment rights and the status of honorary appointments.

· Work was underway with the University’s HR systems to ensure maximum efficiency for the centralised management of contracts.

· Paragraph 8 in the guidance on the employment of Graduate Teachers and Demonstrators (annex 4, paper S/16/33) would be amended in relation to the role of module supervisors in interviews. Although it would not be an essential requirement, equivalent measures would be required, which would be subject to formal agreement. Colleagues in HR would revise the guidance, which would include the approval process for agreeing the interview arrangements.

· It was confirmed that, as training/development roles were limited to the period of the PhD, students employed as GTAs/GDs/GLAs would not be eligible for permanency in these roles.
· It was agreed that the title ‘casual agreements’ would be renamed ‘agreements for casual workers’.
· There was discussion about the extent to which Ordinance 41 applied to GTAs/GDs/GLAs and in addition whether academic freedom applied to GTAs/GDs/GLAs. It was confirmed that Ordinance 41 did not apply but the University’s policy on academic freedom and freedom of speech applied to staff and students. Senate agreed that the Director of Human Resources would clarify these issues prior to consideration by Council and following consultation with the recognised Trade Unions.       
	135/16
136/16

137/16

138/16

139/16

140/16



	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposals contained in paper S/16/33 be recommended to Council, subject to the amendments described above.
	141/16

	
	
	

	GRIEVANCE, CAPABILITY AND DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES (S/16/34)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Nicola Waters, which set out for discussion the new grievance, discipline and capability procedures that had been agreed by the University Steering Group for recommendation to Council.
	142/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that the proposed new procedures would apply to all University of Essex staff, including those covered by Ordinance 41. Senate members were supportive and noted that the procedures contributed towards delivery of the commitment in the University’s People Supporting Strategy to put in place a clear framework of employment policies, setting out the mutuality of obligation and the creation of a just and equal workplace. In particular, it was noted that the proposed new procedures ensured adherence with Ordinance 41, legal requirements and external guidelines and brought greater clarity to a very complex area of work. During discussion, there was clarification in relation to the use of language around ‘informal’, ‘formal’, ‘written’ and ‘verbal’ actions. Senate members expressed support for the procedures ahead of submission to Council.  
	143/16

	INTERNATIONAL ACADEMY: INDEPENDENT PATHWAY PROVIDER (S/16/35)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Dr Dominic Micklewright (Dean of Academic Partnerships) and Claire Nixon, which provided an update on the work being undertaken to secure a partnership with an independent pathway provider, including detail on the planned timeline.
	144/16

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	Following consideration by Senate in April 2016 of the options analysis carried out for the University Steering Group in light of a review of the recovery plan put in place for the International Academy and the proposal to establish a partnership with a private provider to deliver growth in relation to international pathway programmes, Senate received an update on the work being undertaken to secure a partnership with an independent pathway provider, including detail on the planned timeline. Senate members supported the direction of travel set out and noted clarification regarding the scope of the areas that would be covered by any new partnership and the need to work with Departments. It was agreed that a footnote would be added to the paper to describe current arrangements in relation to Year 1 pathways.
	145/16

	
	
	

	PROMOTING PARTNERSHIPS AND THEIR CONTRIBUTION TO INTERNATIONALISATION AT ESSEX (S/16/36)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary), which proposed a new set of goals to be achieved through a refined leadership model for partnerships and internationalisation, including changes to the remit of the role of Dean of Academic Partnerships and proposed requisite changes to Ordinance 8.
	146/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that the proposed new model for partnerships was designed to support growth in student numbers, raise the University’s international profile and standing, and ensure that our partnership activities were consistent with our commitment to excellence and academic quality and standards. The remit of the Academic Services (Quality and Development) function within Academic Section would be extended to provide direction of, a focus for, and capacity to deliver a proactive and co-ordinated approach to the development of a partnerships portfolio in support of the University’s strategic plan objectives. A new Dean of Partnerships role would be established to provide academic leadership for the development and stewardship of national and international partnerships. The role reporting to the Dean, re-titled Deputy Dean of Partnerships, would remain and have a particular focus on assuring the quality of partnership activity leading to a University of Essex Award. Senate agreed to recommend to Council that the proposal required changes to Ordinance 8 relating to the Dean role and an extension to the term of the existing Dean of Academic Partnerships to ensure adequate cover during the transition phase to the new arrangements.
	147/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations in paper S/16/36 be approved and recommended to Council as appropriate, including the recommendation for the current term of appointment for the existing Dean of Academic Partnerships to be extended until 31 December 2016 if necessary to ensure adequate cover during the transition phase to the new arrangements.
	148/16

	
	
	

	FINANCE UPDATE (VERBAL UPDATE)

	
	
	

	Received
	A verbal update from Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance) regarding the University’s financial position.
	149/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that, at the latter point of the 2015-16 financial year, the financial position was ahead of the planned budget and that external research income was forecast to exceed the budget target. The budget for 2016-17 met the long-term cash surplus generation target set out by Council. The Resources Committee had authorised the recruitment of additional academic and professional services staff to match increases in student numbers. The Student Loans Company had confirmed that tuition fee loans would continue to be available for current EU students and those entering the University in 2016-17 until the end of their programme of study. The University was also further developing its scholarships offer. 
	150/16

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/16/37)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the size of the Committee’s report to Senate and the importance of ensuring proposed changes were marked clearly to enable Senate members to undertake their roles effectively.
	151/16

	
	
	

	
	Education Action Plan 2016-17
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed Education Action Plan for 2016-17 be approved.
	152/16

	
	
	

	
	Examination scheduling
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations in relation to examination scheduling be approved, as set out in paper S/16/37.
	153/16

	
	
	

	
	Module Optionality
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations contained in the Interim Report on Module Optionality be approved. 
	154/16

	
	
	

	
	Regulations for Research Degrees, Associated Policies and Code of Practice
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the revised regulations, policies and code of practice for research degrees be approved as set out in appendices A to G of paper S/16/37.
	155/16

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Student Attendance: Progress Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study, 2016-17
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the Progress Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study be approved, with effect from 2016-17.
	156/16

	
	
	

	
	Revised Academic Offences Procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed revised Academic Offences Procedures be approved, as set out in appendix H of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17. 
	157/16

	
	
	

	
	External Examiners Reviews
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposals contained in paper S/16/37 regarding External Examiners be approved.
	158/16

	
	
	

	
	Technology Enhanced Learning
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposals contained in paper S/16/37 regarding Technology Enhanced Learning Examiners be approved.
	159/16

	
	
	

	
	Student Representatives Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the revised Student Representatives Policy be approved with effect from 2016-17, as set out in appendix J of paper S/16/37.
	160/16

	
	
	

	
	Marking Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations in relation to the University’s Marking Policy be approved, as set out in appendix K of paper S/16/37.
	161/16

	
	
	

	
	Use of staff for marking
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That a Task and Finish Group be established to consider the University’s policy on internal and external staff for marking, to report during 2016-17.
	162/16

	
	
	

	
	Student Assessment of Modules and Teaching
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the amended Student Assessment of Modules and Teaching policy be approved as set out in appendix L of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.
	163/16

	
	
	

	
	Postgraduate Research Milestones
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the milestones for research degrees in the Faculty of Social Sciences and Faculty of Humanities be approved, as set out in appendix M of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.

	164/16

	
	Appeals, Student Complaints and Student Conduct procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed changes to the Procedures be approved as set out in appendices N to R of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.
	165/16

	
	
	

	
	Fitness to Study Policy and Procedure
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed changes to the Fitness to Study Policy and Procedure be approved as set out in appendix S of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.
	166/16

	
	
	

	
	Ordinances 45 & 46
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed amendments to the Ordinances be approved.
	167/16

	
	
	

	
	Regulations on Registration and Tier 4 students
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed amendments to the Regulations be approved as set out in appendix T of paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.

	168/16

	
	Proposed changes to Rules of Assessment 
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed changes to the University’s Rules of Assessment and Regulations be approved as set out in appendix U of paper S/16/37 and the accompanying annexes.
	169/16

	
	
	

	
	Variation to the Policy on Re-use of credit
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That a proposed variation to the Policy on the Re-use of credit for the Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust be approved as set out in paper S/16/37, with effect from 2016-17.
	170/16

	
	
	

	
	Policy on Reassessment for Professional Purposes in the School of Law
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed Policy on Reassessment for Professional Purposes in the School of Law be approved, as set out in paper S/16/37.
Senate noted that, following the Education Committee meeting on 15 June 2016, the policy had been approved by the Vice-Chancellor on behalf of Senate to enable it to be applied immediately, as set out in paper S/16/25.
	171/16
172/16

	
	
	

	
	New degree title
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposal for the introduction of the degree title Integrated Masters in Language and Linguistics (MLang) with effect from 2016-17 be approved as set out in paper S/16/37.
	173/16

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/16/38)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	174/16

	
	
	

	
	
	

	LIBRARY COMMITTEE (S/16/39)

	
	
	

	
	Library Committee and Library Advisory Group
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposals regarding the future of the Library Committee and the establishment of a new Library Advisory Group with effect from 2016-17 be approved as set out in paper S/16/39.
	175/16

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/16/40)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	176/16

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK INDEPENDENCE: ACADEMIC GOVERNANCE ARRANGEMENTS (S/16/41)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	177/16

	
	
	

	STUDENT NUMBERS AND POSTGRADUATE-UNDERGRADUATE MIX (S/16/42)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that the paper had not been starred for discussion and agreed that it would be discussed at the November 2016 meeting of Senate.
	178/16

	
	
	

	EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY ANNUAL REPORT 2015-16 (S/16/43)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	179/16

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF GTA STATUS AND CONDITIONS (S/16/44)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	180/16

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE COMMITTEES OF SENATE (S/16/45)

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the membership and terms of reference of the Committees of Senate be approved as set out in paper S/16/45.
	181/16

	
	
	

	CENTRE FOR DIGITAL HISTORY (S/16/46)

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposal to establish a Centre for Digital History be approved and recommended to Council, as set out in paper S/16/46.
	182/16

	
	
	

	CENTRE FOR ENVIRONMENT AND SOCIETY (S/16/47)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposal to establish a Centre for Environment and Society be approved and recommended to Council, as set out in paper S/16/47.
	183/16

	
	
	


Richard Stock

Director of Academic Services
29 June 2016
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